
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held in The Old School Community Centre at 7.00 p.m. 

on Thursday 17 February 2011

Present: Cllrs. Keith Haisman (Chair), Derek Blake, Jim Meikle, Peter Phillips, June Smith, Leslie Warmington (Vice Chair), and Alan Parsley; 

Clerk: Melanie Evans

12 parishioners

	1
	Apologies for absence – Cllrs Beryl Sutton and Keith Mison and Borough Councillor, Jane Bone and County Councillor Jane Midwood
	

	
	
	

	2
	Register of members’ interest – Cllr Smith registered an interest to Planning item SE/11/0100
	

	
	
	

	
	Section of the meeting open to the public:
	

	
	
	

	3
	Police report – See attachment to the minutes.
	

	
	
	

	4
	Parishioners’ question time 
	

	
	Three parishioners spoke on the issue of wind turbines in Clare:
Parishioner 1 quoted details of other countries minimum distances for wind turbines from homes – all of which were significantly further than the proposed distance of the Clare turbines from homes. She expressed concern that she felt Clare was being used to push the boundaries on acceptable distances and decisions on distances from homes was based on out of date noise assessment criteria (ETSU-R97) which is under review. 
Parishioner 2 summarised details of a recent House of Commons debate on turbines where it was stated noise from turbines is constant and audible for up to 2 miles. He also gave details about how house prices in the area have already fallen and expressed his concern on the visual impact of the turbines on a ridge over the town which would undermine the charm and history of the area impacting on tourism and trade. He was also concerned BT were trying to push their planning application through before new rules were introduced regarding transporting electricity to the grid. 
Parishioner 3 expressed support for turbines but not this large scale at this location and not when the only beneficiaries would be BT and the land owner whilst local residents would suffer. He would prefer to see smaller scale community led projects. 
Cllr Haisman thanked the parishioners for their contributions and explained that the Parish Council are gathering information and views on the subject. Details will go out in the next Parish News. 
A parishioner who is a business owner in Clare asked the Parish Council why Suffolk County Council had sent out consultation on 2-hour parking restrictions on the Market Hill when the Parish Council and the Community Plan requested 1-hour restrictions. He asked the Parish Council to re-iterate to Suffolk County Council that 1-hour restrictions are needed so that restrictions can be enforced by the police. Having enforceable limited waiting will mean that the majority of business in the town centre will benefit as they rely on a regular turn-over of shoppers. It would also assist local people wishing to use these services for a few minutes. 
Cllr Haisman thanked the parishioner for his comments and explained that Clare Parish Council shared his views and had already written to the County Council to ask them to explain and reconsider their decision.

	

	5
	County Councillor’s Report – written report read out by Clerk. See attachment to the minutes
	

	
	
	

	6
	Borough Councillor’s Report – none.
	

	
	
	

	
	End of public section of meeting
	

	
	
	

	7
	To approve minutes of previous meeting held on 20 January 2010 
	

	
	There were no changes. The minutes were proposed for approved by Cllrs Warmington and Smith, and approved unanimously.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	8
	To receive an update on the actions from the last meeting
	

	
	These are the outstanding issues and updates:

· Replacing interpretation boards is in progress. No update.
· A meeting regarding the Community Plan will be held on 3rd March at 8.45.

· Cllr Haisman has written to the National grid regarding the gas supply issues but no response has been received yet. Pipes may be cleaned in April. 

All others actions were completed.
	Cllr Mison

	
	
	

	9
	Clerks Report
	

	
	· Number One Deli and Café asked if they can park their coffee trike on the Market Hill when the Italian Market takes place on Saturday 26 February. This request was approved.

· Bury St Edmunds Tourism Forum have put a link to the Clare website on their Bury tourist information website and requested a reciprocal link. This was approved.
There were also sixteen items for noting. 
	Clerk
Clerk

	
	
	

	10
	Correspondence – see attachment to the minutes.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	11
	Finance - Presentation of monthly accounts and cash flow report.
	

	i)
	The cash flow and financial summary for January were presented by Cllr Blake and examined by the council. This included a breakdown of the Christmas lights expenditure. No changes were made. These were proposed as correct by Cllr Smith, seconded by Cllr Meikle and approved unanimously. 
	

	
	
	

	12
	Committee Reports 
	

	a)
	Environment Committee – report from 2 February meeting. Minutes circulated. Issues arising:
· Cllr Smith said that gravel issue on Nethergate Street has not been resolved. The minutes will be amended accordingly and the Clerk will write to the Borough Council asking them to let us know when they will next come and we will arrange for cars to be moved.

· Cllr Parsley explained in more detail that the war memorial restoration grant paperwork was almost complete and that work will start as soon as final approval from the War Memorials Trust is received. 
· Cllr Parsley was nominated to stand on the Environment Committee by Cllr Warmington. This was seconded by Cllr Meikle and approved unanimously.
	Clerk

	b)
	Emergency Planning Committee – none.
	

	c)
	Communications Committee: A meeting is still due to approve the newsletter tenders.
	Clerk

	d)
	Finance Committee – report from 8 February meeting. Minutes circulated. Issues arising:
The following 6 items were proposed by Cllr Blake on behalf of the Finance Committee:
i) To approve £848 for the additional works required to the War Memorial and award the tender to Bakers of Danbury, the contractor doing the rest of the works.
ii) To award an honorarium of £10 a week to the volunteer who has agreed to lock the cemetery gates on a daily basis. 

iii) To provide Suffolk County Council with £50 for replacement of the two nature reserve post signs.

iv) To approve £1600 for a new Pashler’s Alley notice board from Arien Signs.

v) To approve £318 from the Tourism precept to be put towards the cost of 5,000 leaflets about Clare from St Edmundsbury Council (draft circulated) and approve £75 non-refundable fee to Suffolk County Council for them to investigate the possibility of 3 brown tourist signs on the 3 routes into Clare. 
vi) To approve a quote for insurance for the ride on mower at £172.59 from Ryan Insurance Group. 
vii) That the food costs for the proposed Royal Wedding Children’s ‘street’ party be underwritten by the Parish Council to the value of £2 per head for Clare parishioners children. 

Item iii was approved by a majority of 5 to 2. The other six items were seconded by Cllr Warmington and approved unanimously. 
	Clerk

Clerk

Clerk

Clerk

Clerk

Clerk

Clerk

	e)
	Highways Committee – report from 8 February meeting. Minutes circulated. Issues arising:
· The issue of providing ramp access at The Market Hill bus stop was discussed in more detail. Cllr Meikle provided clarification that the 236 bus is fully accessible and the 374 is partially accessible. The problem however arises from illegal parking in the bus stop. It was agreed that Cllr Parsley would ask the parishioner to put his request in writing to The Highways Committee for their action.  
· Attention was also drawn to the parking issues in and around Erbury Place, the inaction by Suffolk County Council regarding the school travel plan, and the issue of cars parking on the greensward opposite The Ship Stores. The Clerk was asked to write to Suffolk County Council regarding the Highways issues and to investigate who owns the greenswards.
	Cllr Parsley and Highways Committee
Clerk




	13
	Planning 
	Clerk

	
	SE/11/0029 – 1 Clifton Cottage, Stoke Road.  Erection of detached single garage (following demolition of existing garage). Recommended for approval unanimously.
	

	
	SE/11/0078 – The Old Bakery, Callis Street.  Erection of single and two storey extension on side elevation. Unanimous objection due to concerns regarding the reduction in off-street parking which could put more pressure on the on-street parking in an already congested road.
	

	
	SE/11/0100 – Richmond House, 20 Nethergate Street.  Listed building application – erection of (i) swimming pool building (ii) link extension (iii) car port (iv) alterations to previously converted coach-house. Recommend for approval providing consultation has taken place with all relevant neighbours and the development cannot be seen from the neighbouring property (as indicated in the plans). 
	

	
	
	

	
	Applications received by the Clerk between publishing the agenda and this meeting:
	

	
	SE/11/0123 – Clare Playing Field Association, erection of a storage shed. No objection.
SE/11/0106 – Clare Parish Council, Cooper Beech tree works, Nethergate Street. Noted.
	

	
	
	

	
	Borough Decisions:
	

	
	SE/10/1533 – Barclay House, extension and alterations: APPROVED

SE/10/1504 – The Auction Room, amendment to application for housing: APPROVED
	

	
	
	

	14
	To discuss Suffolk County Council formal consultation on parking restrictions in Clare
	

	
	A general discussion was held where all councillors' were in agreement that the move by Suffolk County Council to change the waiting restriction consultation from 1 to 2 hours was concerning. The Parish Council’s letter of complaint to Guy McGregor dated 11 February 2011 has yet to receive a response. It was agreed that a letter should also be sent to Suffolk County Council’s CEO. Depending on the response to these two letters, the council would consider taking the matter further. 

A response to the consultation should also be prepared via the Highways Committee. 
	Cllr Haisman and Clerk
Highways Committee

	
	
	

	15
	To discuss and agree Parish Council stance towards wind turbines in proximity to Clare
	

	
	Cllr Haisman summarised that the Parish Council is currently in the process of gathering information on wind turbines and information on the feeling of Clare parishioners. He explained that although a view could not be taken on the BT application at this stage as a formal planning application had not been received, he asked parish councillors if they would like to take a general view on wind turbines being located within the parish.
A lengthy discussion then followed. At the conclusion of the discussion, Cllr Haisman proposed a vote on the statement: ‘This Parish Council is not in favour of commercial or large scale wind turbines in the proximity of Clare.’ 4 voted in favour, none against and 3 abstained – this proposal was therefore carried by majority. 
	

	
	
	

	16
	To receive update on the future of the library service in Clare
	

	
	One public meeting has already taken place and another is set for March 11th. A local petition has also been set up and is being circulated by Cllr Sutton. 
	

	
	
	

	17
	To receive suggestions for use of the Village of the Year funds
	

	
	There is £1,500 worth of funds that are left to be allocated to projects.  Two suggestions came forward; one for a projector in the Old School and one where money is allocated to some of the young people’s groups in Clare. This was thought to be a worthwhile proposal which Cllr Smith agreed to research this further and come back with a full proposal to the Parish Council. Cllr Meikle agreed to supply a list of the children’s groups.
Cllr Phillips agreed to get a projector quote.
	Cllr Smith
Cllr Meikle
Cllr Phillips 

	
	
	

	18
	To review and agree Risk Management Action Plan for 2010/11 and receive and agree Risk Management Action Plan 2011/12
	

	
	This was circulated and had previously been reviewed and approved by the Finance Committee and Environment Committee. No new risks for 2011/12 have been indentified and an updated Action Plan has been put in place. The new plan was approved unanimously and signed off by the Chairman, Cllr Haisman. 
	

	
	
	

	19
	Reports – by exception
	

	
	· A report from CHOC was circulated. –see attachment to minutes. 
· A report from the Tourism Forum was circulated - see attachment to minutes.
· Cllrs Smith and Warmington gave a brief verbal report regarding the meeting they had attended to find out more information about the divestment of Clare Country Park. The main points briefly are that this is a very big issue where a support package from Suffolk County Council is going to need to be in place or no one will be able to take over the management of this complex site. There is however no residual funding going to be available from the county council. If no new management is found, they would have an obligation only to maintain the ancient monument in the park. Councillors felt that the Parish Council needs to be kept informed and would need to be represented on any management committee appointed and this request has been made to Suffolk County Council. A separate meeting has also been requested with Judy Terry which Cllr Warmington is arranging. John Laws should also be invited to this meeting. 
	Cllr Warmington

	
	
	

	20
	Agenda items for next meeting
	

	
	· Country Park
· Clare library
	

	
	
	

	21
	In camera item – reported separately
	


Attachment to minutes – Item 3, Police Report:

Local Issues and Actions

Local meetings 


Attachment to minutes – Item 5, County Councillors report 

Cllr Midwood reported on the following relating to Clare:

Bus timetables:
Cllr Midwood has received a complicated new timetable for services to Bury via Poslingford, Stansfield and Hawkedon. She has also received a reply from SCC transport officers to Cllr Meikle’s email which she will forward on to the Parish Council.
 

Proposed wind turbines:
Cllr Midwood raised a question about whether or not BT always intended only to install 3 turbines instead of 6. 
 

Wednesday evening's meeting on Country Parks:
Cllrs Smith and Warmington were thanked for attending.

Some of the questions to the portfolio holder, Judy Terry, and Bryn Griffiths did not receive very clear answers.

 

Clare Library:
Many letters and emails are being sent to Cllr Midwood in support of Clare Library and she is 100% behind Cllr Sutton in her mission to keep Clare library open and will do all she can to help. What we really need is information about support from SCC in the future, for example book buying and IT provision. Cllr Midwood was reassured by Lisa Elmer at last week's Locality meeting that the regional library book buying consortium would remain in place.

 

Consultation on parking limits:
The Parish Council asked for 1 hour parking restrictions on The Market Hill. The "petition" asked for 2 hour parking and the "consultation" is on 2 hour parking. Cllr Midwood expressed her concern about how this happened. She is trying to find out and will report back to the Parish Council.
Attachment to minutes – Item 10, Correspondence:

SUMMARY OF CORRESPONDENCE

February 2011

Action

	Andy Fry, Chief Fire Officer,

Suffolk Fire & Rescue Service
	Letter received regarding Integrated Risk Management Plan 2011-14.  Parish Council invited to complete short questionnaire. Cllr Meikle agreed to send a response from the Parish Council.

	Dawn Medcalf, Scheme Manager, Churchill Close/Erbury Place
	Letter of complaint received regarding parking of vehicles during school drop off and pick up times.  Letter passed to Highways Committee. Highways are dealing with this.

	V. Sergeant, Erbury Place
	Letter of complaint received regarding parking of vehicles during school drop off and pick up times.  Letter passed to Highways Committee. Highways are dealing with this.

	John Halsall, Diocese of St Eds & Ipwich
	Request received to temporarily fly a flag on the Parish Church to promote ‘Managing a Masterpiece’ project. This was approved.

	Judy Terry, Portfolio Holder for the Greenest County, SCC
	Letter received inviting the Parish Council to complete questionnaire regarding the future of Suffolk’s Libraries. To be discussed as part of agenda item 16. 

	Julie Lawes, Clerk to Chapel St Mary Parish Council
	Letter requesting advice or details on proposal to save Libraries in Suffolk. Letter has been passed to Cllr Sutton. Parish Council are fine for Cllr Sutton to action this as necessary. 

	Alex Cullingworth, Clare in Bloom
	Letter received requesting permission to put boulders around green in Callis Street to stop vehicles parking on green. Highways are dealing with this.


Noting
	Chris Mallet, Passenger Transport SCC
	Letter received with timetable for revised bus services for Haverhill to Sudbury Route.

	June Smith, Clare Women’s Institute
	Letter received in support of retaining Clare Library.

	Tim Yeo MP
	Copy of letter sent to Stour Valley Education Trust in acknowledgement of their approval from the Secretary of State for Education.

	Sharon Benson, Clare Playing Field Association
	Community Fun Day will now take place on 23rd July 2011.


Wind farm parishioner correspondence
	
	Name
	Dated

	Date 
circulated to PC
	For or against or comment

	1
	Karen Melville-Ross
Clerk to Ashen PC
	18/01/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	
	Nanette Beenham
	19/01/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	
	Patrick Daniels
	20/01/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	
	Caroline Fiennes
	20/01/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	
	Debbie Jansma
	20/01/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	
	Angela Fritz
	20/01/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	
	Janet Burge
	20/01/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	
	Dick Burge
	20/01/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	
	Jan McNelly
	20/01/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	
	Tim McNelly
	20/01/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	10
	Catherine Horwood Barwise
	22/01/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	
	Patrick Barwise
	22/01/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	
	June Tyler
	24/01/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	
	James Tyler
	24/01/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	
	Roger Lord
	28/01/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	
	Christine Lord
	28/01/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	
	Robyn Boneman
	07/02/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	
	Sandra Boneman
	07/02/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	
	Jan Dunningham
	10/02/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	
	Margaret Godwin
	13/02/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	20
	A.E. Frost
	20/01/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	
	John Gore
	
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	
	W. Dennis
	20/01/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	
	Mr & Mrs Fitzpatrick
	21/01/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	
	David Dadd
	13/02/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	For

	
	David Crooke
	13/02/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	
	Paul Elsegood
	13/02/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	
	Julie Elsegood
	13/02/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	
	Ruth King
	14/02/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	
	Mark and Lesley Hepburn
	15/02/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	30
	Sally & John Collecott
	15/02/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against (updated reasons)

	
	Hazel Tarry
	16/02/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against

	32
	Dave Tywdell
	14/02/11
	17/02/11 - circulation
	Against


Noting, it was agreed that from next meeting, names of those responding would not be circulated and would only be available for Councillors to view. 
Attachment to minutes - Reports, Item 19:
Report from CHOC: (circulated)

Town Hall

Various small repair works have been carried out.

New cleaner at the Town Hall, Colin Smith, has settled in well and working within the revised schedule of work.

The piano was now not worth tuning and did not meet safety standards for public buildings. It has been removed and C.H.O.C. has been offered a replacement piano.

Community Centre.

The first phase of the building work is in progress.

An updated / revised Fire Emergency Procedure has been adopted.

New cupboards for Hall 3 lobby have been ordered.

Financial Plans.

The Trustees have had to revise some of the spending plans in the light of recent safety reviews.

C.H.O.C. Annual General Meeting. 

This will be held on Wednesday 27th April at 7.30pm.

Societies, regular hirers and other groups in Clare are being sent a letter inviting people to contact the Administrator for information and be put forward for nomination as a trustee. 

Report from Tourism Forum: (circulated)

To the Parish Clerk from the Clare Tourism Forum, for circulation before submission to Bury St Edmunds:

Background
Bury St Edmunds Tourism wants to expand its range of leaflets about its area. It has budgeted to create one about Clare in 2011-12 and hopes to create more on other areas. It is to match exactly the format of the existing Bury St Edmunds tourism leaflet. Clare Tourism Forum was asked to provide the copy and the photographs.

The existing Bury leaflet covers tourist attractions and basic visitor information but focuses predominantly on features of historical interest. As a result the Forum delegated the task to The Ancient House Museum and The Clare Historical Society and the draft has subsequently had valuable input from several other members including Phil Gryce - our trained walking guide.
 
It was felt at a recent meeting of the Forum that this leaflet will perfectly compliment the 'Green' Tourism leaflet being prepared by East of England Tourism and the Shopping leaflet prepared by the Clare Business Association and that most of the features of Clare will soon be covered by publicly available information. These leaflets will be supplemented by existing and forthcoming information specifically on walks, more detailed historical leaflets at the Parish Church and information prepared by other organisations such as Suffolk Threads.

Please find attached draft copy (circulated to Councillors). 



The next Community Priority Setting meeting





We hold Community Priority Setting meetings, which are attended by the police, county, district and parish councillors'.





 These meetings are open to the public, so if you would like to come along and raise any issues with us, the next one for your area is on Thursday 10th March 2011 at the Erskine Centre in Chedburgh (IP29 4UL) from 7pm-9pm.
































Good news! There has only been one crime since your last meeting on 20/01/2011. This was a theft from a shop in Clare which occurred on 6/02/2011. 





However, please remain vigilant as heating oil and catalytic converters are still being stolen in the area.
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